PAGE  
5

TO: 
SIG Officers
FROM:
Executive Committee for SIGs
SUBJECT:
SIG Dues

DATE:
May 19, 2004
The issue of SIG dues has been a source of widespread discontent for months. Many of you have expressed your concern prior to, during, and following the Annual Meeting in San Diego. 
If you were at the SIG Open Meeting in San Diego, we hope you saw that your SIG Executive Committee is listening to your concerns, is willing to consider alternative approaches to structuring SIG dues, and wishes to advance a new dues-related proposal to AERA’s Council—the Association’s governing board—in late June. If you were not at the SIG Open Meeting last month, we hope this memo will cause you to draw those same conclusions about your Executive Committee’s effort to craft a workable solution to a tricky problem.
As you will see, there are five parts to this memo:

1. 
Facts and figures regarding existing SIG dues and SIG-related “costs”
2.
The $5 “assessment” and its impact 

3.
Three alternative proposals that could be presented to AERA’s Council in June

4.
A request for your opinion as to which proposal is best
5.
The needed time-line for getting a new proposal on the agenda for Council’s June meeting

Please take a few minutes to read all five parts of this message. Then, let us know what you think.  

1:
FACTS  AND  FIGURES  REGARDING  SIG  DUES  AND  SIG-RELATED  “COSTS”
In Bruce Thompson’s email message to all SIG Officers sent on February 2, 2004, it was reported that AERA spends about $175,000 per year supporting SIG activities. This includes the cost of a full-time staff member in the Central Office whose duties are related solely to SIGs; the cost of computer equipment and software to deal with the membership rosters of 149 SIG groups; the cost of maintaining websites and financial accounts for SIGs that wish these to be managed in the Central Office; and the cost of paying for rooms at the Annual Meeting for the SIGs’ business meetings and other sessions.  

In the past, AERA has absorbed 80% or more of the expense of servicing SIGs. This money came from general membership dues, from registration fees generated from the Annual Meeting, and from the annual fee of $150 for each SIG. This past year, the annual SIG fees for the 149 existing SIGs generated $22,350, or 12.8% of the $175,000. Thus, AERA had to find approximately $153,000 from other sources to coordinate and provide services to the 149 SIGs and their combined roster of 15,500 members.
One major area of expense for providing services to SIGs is the rental of room space for SIGs at the annual meeting. Given the current number of SIGs, AERA has to provide 298 rooms at a minimum just so each SIG—regardless of its size—has rooms for a Business Meeting and for one paper session. Add to this the additional space needed for more paper sessions, roundtables and symposia for all SIGs with more than 43 members, and you’ll quickly realize that SIGs required an enormous amount of space at the 2004 annual meeting. If the number and size of SIGs increase, then more rooms will have to be rented by AERA for each future annual meeting. 
We need to remind ourselves that AERA has set a fixed number of sessions at the annual meeting for each Division and that their total number of sessions will remain the same for the foreseeable future. The number of SIG sessions, however, is not fixed. Therefore, the total number of such SIG sessions may increase in the years ahead. In a very real sense, the growth of the AERA program, at least in the next few years, can only come via the increase in SIG sessions.  A coincidental consequence of this growth via SIGs is that it affects the cities that AERA can select for its annual meeting. For instance, to accommodate the increase in sessions required for SIGs, AERA will have to expand the number of buildings in Montreal where next year’s Annual Meeting will be held.

AERA welcomes the growth in SIGs, both the numbers of SIGs and the number of members in SIGs. This growth is considered to be healthy for the Association and a way of meeting the special interests of individual members. The concern is not SIGs, but how AERA can continue to provide the services SIGs need and to support SIGs via annual meeting time and space.  Furthermore, without a means to fund these expenses, especially the required meeting space at the annual meetings, one option to offset the deficit from SIGs will be to provide considerably fewer sessions for SIGs at the Annual Meeting. Other more drastic options might include (1) preventing new SIGs from forming and/or (2) automatically dropping—with no two-year grace period—all SIGs whose memberships dip below 30 members. 

2.
THE  $5  ASSESSMENT  AND  ITS  IMPACT
In October of 2003, the SIG Executive Committee realized that the Association could not annually absorb approximately $150,000 in costs for maintaining and providing services for the 149 current SIGs and their 7,515 respective members. The Committee’s concern then became what could be done to generate revenues that the AERA leadership would accept as minimally sufficient to offset a major part of their expenses for SIGs. After considering various ways of handling this financial dilemma, and with a heightened concern for the well-being of small SIGs, the SIG Executive Committee adopted at its October meeting the following proposal that was then taken to Council in January of 2004.
The proposal Council considered and adopted stipulates that each SIG member will pay a $5 “assessment” for each SIG to which he or she belongs. Thus, if a person is a member of one SIG, the assessment would be $5 in addition to the annual membership fee for that SIG. If an AERA member is a member of three SIGs, then that person would pay $15 per year in addition to the annual fees for each of the SIGs. To compensate for this new fee rate, the annual fee for each SIG group was decreased from $150 to $100. 
Based on current membership figures, this new policy would generate $92,700 (i.e., $14,900 from 149 SIG groups each paying $100, plus $77,800 from 15,560 members on all SIG rosters paying $5 per SIG membership). Note that this is $92,700 of the $175,000 of expenses AERA incurs for providing services to SIGs each year. 
At the SIG Open Meeting in San Diego, the vast majority of those attending insisted that the imposition of a $5 assessment (for every SIG to which one belonged) was both unwise and unfair. It was argued that this new policy would cause a number of people to drop their memberships in multiple SIGs and not attend future annual meetings, thus decreasing revenue for AERA because these people would not be paying the assessment or registration fee for the Annual Meeting.  There was also concern about the number of graduate students who would be adversely affected by being charged the $5 assessment. 

The SIG Officers who voiced their opinions at the SIG Open Meeting in San Diego expressed the belief that their members would be willing to pay a small flat yearly assessment if it did not escalate for those individuals with memberships in more than one SIG. In addition, representatives of the largest SIGs reported that their SIGs would be willing to pay a larger SIG fee per year to prevent people from having to pay a larger assessment if they belong to multiple SIGs. 
At the SIG Open Meeting in San Diego, many SIG “reps” expressed a willingness to “compromise” and to try to find a new and different way to generate needed funds. In that spirit of collaboration, the SIG Executive Committee has crafted three alternative funding proposals for your consideration. 

3. 
THREE  ALTERNATIVE  PROPOSALS
The SIG Executive Committee is seeking a means to provide AERA with as much income as is possible for providing services to SIGs without adversely affecting SIGs and individuals who benefit from belonging to multiple SIGs. We are also seeking a funding plan that comes from the SIGs themselves with the intent of generating a sizable and “doable” income source for AERA. Moreover, it is our desire to ask AERA’s Council, at it’s meeting in late June, to consider adopting a new plan regarding SIG dues. 
We have crafted three proposals. As you will see, none of them generates all the funds that AERA expends on behalf of SIGs. Moreover, these three proposals vary in the degree to which they generate needed funds. As you consider these proposals, please be aware that Council is likely to look negatively on any proposal that produces significantly less money than will the dues policy adopted in January. 
We are asking you to consider and then rank the three proposals presented below. In addition, we welcome any other proposals that you might have that would help us generate a “grass roots” plan from the SIG membership to deal this need to fund the services AERA provides to SIGs and their members. The procedure for sharing your thoughts is outlined immediately after the presentation of the three proposals.
_  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _

PROPOSAL  A
This proposal involves a small individual assessment (that does not increase for people who are members of multiple SIGs) plus a group fee for each SIG that is larger for larger SIGs:

“Any individual AERA member who holds membership in one or more SIGs will be assessed $7 annually, with this money going directly into the AERA operations budget for coordinating and providing services to the SIGs, including room space and meeting times for SIGs at the Annual Meeting. This fee does not go to any SIG. In addition to this individual fee, each SIG of 128 or less members shall pay an annual service fee to AERA of $150; SIGs with memberships between 128 and 200 shall pay an annual service fee to AERA of $225; and those above 200 shall pay an annual service fee to AERA of $300.”

Revenue generated for AERA by this proposal (based on current membership numbers):
a. 7,515 people belonging to SIGs times $7 per person 
$52,605
b. 104 SIGs of 128 or fewer members @ $150 per SIG 
$15,600

c. 30 SIGs of 128 to 200 members @ $225 per SIG 
$6,750

d. 14 SIGs of 201 or more members @ $300 per SIG 
$4,200

TOTAL
$79,155

PROPOSAL  B
This proposal is identical to the first one except the individual assessment here is $5 rather than $7.
“Any individual AERA member who is hold membership in one or more SIGs will be assessed $5 annually, with this money going directly into the AERA operations budget for coordinating and providing services to the SIGs, including room space and meeting times for SIGs at the Annual Meeting. This fee does not go to any SIG. In addition to this individual fee, each SIG of 128 or less members shall pay an annual service fee to AERA of $150; SIGs with memberships between 128 and 200 shall pay an annual service fee to AERA of $225; and those above 200 shall pay an annual service fee to AERA of $300.”

Revenue generated for AERA by this proposal (based on current membership numbers)

a. 7,515 people belonging to SIGs times $5 per person 
$37,575

b. 104 SIGs of 128 or fewer members @ $150 per SIG 
$15,600

c. 30 SIGs of 128 to 200 members @ $225 per SIG 
$6,750

d. 14 SIGs of 201 or more members @ $300 per SIG 
$4,200

TOTAL
$64,125


PROPOSAL  C
This proposal is identical to the second one except here each SIG group, regardless of size, pays the same annual fee.

“Any individual AERA member who holds membership in one or more SIGs will be assessed $5 annually, with this money going directly into the AERA operations budget for coordinating and providing services to the SIGs, including room space and meeting times for SIGs at the Annual Meeting. This fee does not go to any SIG. In addition to this individual fee, each SIG shall pay an annual service fee to AERA of $150.”

Revenue to be generated for AERA by this proposal (based on current membership numbers)

a. 7,515 people belonging to SIGs times $5 per person
$37,575

b. 149 SIGs times $150 per SIG
$22,350

TOTAL
$59,925


YOUR PROPOSAL (if you have one)

As indicated earlier, we have tried our best to think of different ways for the SIG component of AERA to meet its financial responsibility. It is possible, however, that you can think of a workable plan that we neglected to consider. Accordingly, we sincerely solicit from you, and we will consider, any funding plans that you provide. Keep in mind, however, that any plan you generate must generate funds!
_  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _
4. 
A  REQUEST  FOR  YOUR  OPINION  AS  TO  WHICH  PROPOSAL  IS  BEST
Please email your ranking of Proposals A, B, and C (along with any new proposal you might have) to Sky Huck, Chair of the SIG Executive Committee. Sky’s email address is 

shuck@utk.edu
In ranking the three proposals, please use a “1” to indicate the dues plan that you consider to be best, a “2” for the next best dues plan, and a “3” for the dues plan that you consider to be least appropriate. In doing this, we ask that you keep in mind something we mentioned earlier: Council is likely to look negatively on any proposal that generates significantly less money than will the dues policy that’s scheduled to go into effect on July 1, 2004.
IMPORTANT  NOTE: In the email message you send Sky, be sure to indicate your name and the name of your SIG.  

5. 
TIMELINE  AND  IMPORTANT  DEADLINES

In order to substitute a new SIG dues policy for the one adopted in January, we must work expeditiously. That’s the case because (1) the dues policy adopted in January is scheduled to go into effect on July 1, 2004, and (2) AERA’s Council has a meeting scheduled in late June. Simply stated, we will need to have Council adopt, next month, a new dues policy or else the one adopted in January will become operational at the beginning of July.

Here is the “timeline” we have established in order to make it possible for Council to consider a new dues policy for SIGs and their members:
Wednesday, May 19
Email distribution of this document to all SIG Officers
Wednesday, May 26
Deadline for receiving feedback from each SIG Officer
Thursday/Friday, May 27/28
Examination of feedback; summary sent to SIG Executive Comm.

Tuesday, June 1
Conference call among members of SIG Executive Committee (with endorsement of a new dues policy to recommend to Council)
Thursday, June 3
Written proposal for new dues policy must be submitted to AERA’s Central Office in Washington to get on Council agenda

Tuesday, June 22
Executive Board of AERA Council considers (and hopefully endorses) new dues policy

Tuesday/Wednesday, June 23/24
AERA Council considers (and hopefully adopts) new dues policy

Friday, June 25
Notification of all SIG Officers of action taken by Council 

The SIG Executive Committee truly does seek your input. However, time constraints make it imperative that we hear from you by midnight on Wednesday, May 26.   

